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 BURNHAM ON CROUCH TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BURNHAM-ON-CROUCH TOWN COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 13th FEBRUARY 2024 @7:30pm AT THE CHAMBER HALL, COUNCIL OFFICES, CHAPEL ROAD, BURNHAM ON CROUCH, ESSEX.

Attendance:  Chief Officer, 8 x members of the public
Present: Cllr Stanbury, Cllr Munford, Cllr Skeens, Cllr Stratton, Cllr Carter, Cllr Norman, Cllr English
	ITEM No
	TITLE
	DETAIL
	ACTION

	101/02/FC/24
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
	Cllr Rawlinson, Cllr Bown, 
	N/A

	102/02/FC/24
	DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS
	All Town Councillors have completed their Statutory Declarations of Interests in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 and the Code of Conduct for Members, adopted by the Town Council.
CO reminded members that declarations of Interest are to be updated regularly.  It is the members responsibility to do this.  The office can remind members of how to do this if necessary.
	ALL
ALL

	103/02/FC/24
	TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
	No Mayors Announcements provided
	

	104/02/FC/24
	MINUTES


	Minutes of 12th December – amended and signed by Cllr Clegg (presiding chair)
Minutes of 16th January 2024 – Questions raised by Cllr Munford were answered by the Chief Officer amendments made and signed by Cllr Clegg (presiding chair).

Minutes of the EOM 9th January 2024 – Questions raised by Cllr Munford were answered by the Chief Officer.
Amendment to minute reference 106 has been made. – Signed by Cllr Clegg (presiding chair)


	   

	105/02/FC/24
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION WITH RESPECT TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA


	Question 1 - A statement was read out by Mrs Cottle by a member of the public. A copy of which is attached to these draft minutes.
Cllr Skeens responded stated that this council is committed to all the Nolan principles.  On the 14th November the Mayor said something that people objected to.  There was an accusation that what was said was liabas the council took legal advice for this and as such we were advised to remove from all public arenas.  So, in this area we are forced to be less than transparent.  We could of course act a bit quicker, and the lesson learned is that we be more open with notifying of any issues on our website to alleviate speculation.

Cllr Stratton asked what the consequences for the mayor were?

Cllr Skeens responded with there were no consequences directly for the mayor, and any complaints can be taken to the monitoring officer, who has been contacted and has passed the complaint back to the proper officer to respond.

Cllr Stratton stated that there needs to be consequences.  Cllr Clegg stated that the matter is being dealt with.

Cllr Stratton asked the CO where she is with supporting documents that have been asked for.  The CO stated that the information requested is in hand and is certainly not withholding information, this is a complex request and will be provided as soon as possible.
CO read the email response out to the member of the public.

Cllr Norman stated that the name of the person should be stated on the minutes.

Question 2 – Jennie Donnelly asked a question, The Mayor in his statement made note to an action.  Can the council confirm that the mayor acted individually regarding elements of his statement.
Cllr Clegg responded and confirmed that the statement that was read out by the mayor wasn’t verified or seen by any other member of the council prior to its reading and as such the mayor acted on his own.

Question 3 - A statement was read out by Keith Lomax regarding the mayor a copy of which is attached to these draft minutes.

Cllr Clegg provided an update confirming that BTC have proved that this was a mistake and there will be some positive news coming soon.  Maldon were ahead and had been working on it prior to this administration picking up the issues around adverse possession.  Cllr Clegg offered Mr Lomax a copy of the report written regarding the allotment ownership.

There are now government permissions in place regarding the handing back of land.
	

	106/02/FC/24
	ACCOUNTS AND TRANSFER OF FUNDS
	1. To approve and sign the monthly reconciliations for January 2024. 
Resolved Agreed, signed by the deputy mayor (presiding chair). Mayor to sign later.
2. To agree the transfer of funds for February 2024 to meet the Town Council’s financial requirements. 
Resolved Agreed, signed by the deputy mayor (presiding chair) Mayor to sign later.
CO to upload payments via the councils banking system.
Cllr Clegg confirmed that a new column has been entered on the spread sheet to record the minute reference of the item to be agreed so members authorising payments can refer for confirmation.

3. Purchasing card has been received and set up.
	

	107/02/FC/24
	Town Council Gardens
	Weather permitting, the garden will be completed by easter.  
The purchase of the Derwent bin for the sum of £189.00.

PROPOSER - Cllr Stratton 

SECONDER - Cllr Skeens.

VOTE - All in attendance agreed.
	

	108/02/FC/24
	ALLOTMENTS
	Chief Officer confirmed there have been ongoing discussion with MOAT and hopefully news will be forthcoming soon.
Cllr Norman stated that it needs to be known that the error was with Maldon, transfers of deeds took place in error and we as a town council continue to fight to repair and rectify the errors made.
	

	109/02/FC/24
	TOWN SIGN
	Not all quotes were received in time for the meeting – decision deferred to March Meeting.
	

	110/02/FC/24
	COUNCIL DEVELOPMENT TRAINING
	Discussion took place around the importance of Council development and Strategy training to improve the way the council works and runs.  Suggestions for improvement have come from the monitoring officer and a course is being tailored by the local association.

All members to buy in to the training for it to work.

The quotation received is £100.00 per head totalling £1,200.

PROPOSER – Cllr Skeens

SECONDER – Cllr Stanbury

VOTE - 6 members agreed.

             2 abstained.


	

	111/02/FC/24
	COUNCIL VAN
	Additional work required to be carried out on the council van following service.
PROPOSER – Cllr Skeens

SECONDER - Cllr Clegg
VOTE - All in attendance agreed.
	CO

	112/02/FC/24
	SURGERY UPDATE
	Cllr Skeens read a statement regarding his proposal. And called for a recorded vote.

A discussion took place around the importance of the surgery, its location, and considerations to be taken regarding the wider service provision of ancillary services following the closure of St Peters.

Cllr English would like it noted that there is still a clinic facility within burnham and reminded everyone that this should be promoted.  Cllr Clegg suggested that we advertise the number, so the public are aware.

PROPOSER – Cllr Skeens

SECONDER – Cllr English

VOTE - 
Cllr Skeens – For

Cllr English, - For

Cllr Stratton, - For

Cllr Norman - For

Cllr Munford – Abstained, 
(awaiting further information and objection the use of the word current within the proposal).
Cllr Stanbury – Abstained 
(awaiting further information).

Cllr Clegg – Abstatined 
(declared an interest).

Cllr Carter – Abstained 
(awaiting further information).
	

	113/02/FC/24
	OBSERVATORY
	No further update currently, Cllr Skeens to bring information as it comes about for future meetings.
	

	114/02/FC/24
	ASSET VALUATION REVIEW 2023/24
	Members reviewed the quotation received from our Asset Valuer. The asset Valuation is required as part of the financial year end.

The CO to plan in and to investigate options for a new valuation company for next financial year.

CO to clarify all items on the list are indeed owned by the council.

PROPOSER – Cllr Skeens

SECONDER – Cllr Carter

VOTE - All in attendance agreed.


	

	115/02/FC/24
	CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE DENGIE GROUP OF PARISHES
	A request to contribute a sum of £40.00 per council to support the Dengie group of parishes.

PROPOSER - Cllr Skeens. 

SECONDER - Cllr Norman 

VOTE - All in attendance agreed.

 
	

	116/02/FC/24
	UPGOING EVENTS
	Easter event – An easter trail is being suggested to take place on Easter Monday which will include prizes as well as egg painting in the chambers and an easter bonnet making competition.

A sum of £500 is required.

PROPOSER - Cllr Clegg 

SECONDER - Cllr Skeens 

VOTE - All in attendance agreed.
	

	117/02/FC/24
	GRANTS AND DONATIONS
	The Burnham Art trail have applied for a grant however, further costing information is required.
CO to go back and confirm additional requests and bring back to the next meeting.

CO stated that the budget for grants and donations has been spent this year, however the request for a donation was supported in principle pending further information. 

PROPOSER - Cllr English
SECONDER -Cllr Munford

VOTE - Agreed by all in attendance.
	

	118/02/FC/24
	TOWN AND PARISH MEETING
	CO bought to the table the cost of £132.00 to secure the carnival hall for the town and parish meeting to be held on the 20th April 2024

PROPOSER – Cllr Skeens

SECONDER - Cllr Stratton 

VOTE - All in attendance agreed
	

	119/02/FC/24
	FLAGPOLE SERVICE
	It is a statutory requirement to test the flag poles and have not been completed for 2 years.  CO to look for additional quotes in line with financial regulations.
CO presented a quotation.

PROPOSER - Cllr Skeens.

SECONDER - Cllr Stratton seconded.

VOTE - All in attendance agreed.
	

	120/02/FC/24
	STREET NAMING
	Members discussed possible themes, wildlife and little ships were suggested.
PROPOSER - Cllr Stratton & Cllr Clegg
SECONDER – Cllr Munford

VOTE - All in attendance agreed both proposals.

CO to notify David Wilson homes of the suggestions, once received from Cllr Skeens.
	

	121/02/FC/24
	GROUP AND COMMITTEE REPORTS
	Cllr Skeens updated members on recent communications meeting, A proposal will be bought to the next council meeting regarding the Twinning wall.

Council records need to be more accessible. This will be taken into consideration when the office is being refurbished.

Cllr Munford pointed out a briefing from SEND for all which took place at the last H&WB meeting.  As a collective we will be looking to make sure we look at ways to include SEND within our town events.

As well as considering a SEND community.

The walks for the footpaths are to be managed via H&WB and advertised via eventbrite.  The reporting of issues with the path, should be reported to the environment and highways committees.

PROPOSER – Cllr Norman

SECONDER - Cllr Skeens

VOTE - All in attendance agreed.

The Chief Officer along with the H&WB follow up the possibility of council surgery in schools for pupils and teachers, inviting school pupils to visit the council offices and holding an informal coffee morning with teachers in the chamber.

PROPOSER – Cllr Munford

SECONDER - Cllr Carter

VOTE - All in attendance agreed. 

Cllr Norman proposes that council give permission for the H&WB group to proceed in researching funding opportunities which groups will benefit and report back to council.

Environment – CO confirmed that the letters for the hanging baskets are being co-ordinated and will be sent out in the next week.
	

	115/01/FC/24
	TOWN COUNCILLORS REPORTS
	Burnham United Charities -
The Burnham United Charities are going to meet more regularly.  
The charity offers solutions to provide money for those less able and have supported St Mary’s school with the following:
School trips

Special needs support for swimming lessons.

Purchase of bibles for year six 

Ayletts Charity is available, and Cllr English is looking to start communication with them regarding availability.

DHBUG – Bus users’ group

Consultation is underway for potential new bus routes within the Dengie.  Further information will be provided in due course.


	

	116/01/FC/24
	DISTRICT COUNCILLOR REPORTS
	Cllr Norman reminded all present that comments and opinions can be provided online or can be found at the library.
	

	
	COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT
	Information from the county councillor is disseminated throughout the month as required.
	

	117/01/FC/24
	CHIEF OFFICERS REPORT

	Report for the CET team has been provided.
CO informed all that the site for speed monitoring at the Cobbins has been suspended due to an issue with signage and requirements for new signage around the Grangewood park estate.
	

	118/01/FC/24
	PUBLIC FORUM
	Jennie Donnelly was concerned that unredacted information was being shared to members of the public.
CO to provide a written response after an investigation has taken place.

As a member of the public I wouldn’t expect to have to log on to Eventbrite to go on a walk or carry out litter picking and disagrees with the councils decision to advertise walks on Eventbrite.

Cllr Carter is looking for street champions and members of the public can sign up to form part of the team.
	

	119/01/FC/24
	DATE OF MEETING 
	Planning 27th February 2024
Full Council 12th March 2024
Council surgery 24th February 2024
	

	120/01/FC/24
	EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC
	
	

	122/01/FC/24
	STAFFING MATTERS
	Update provided on staffing matters following the committee meeting.
	

	123/01/FC/24
	CLOSURE OF THE MEETING
	The meeting was closed at 21:45
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